B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

PLANNING COMMITTEE

Meeting held - 4th April 2006

Present: 
Councillor S Lynch (Chair)


Councillors Adams, Brace, Civil, Coe, P Evans, Freer, Lamb, Richardson, Titcombe and Tod

Also Present: 
Councillor Malin (Ward Councillor)

05.PC.6
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Brown, Smith Haynes and Whyte.

05.PC.7
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None.

05.PC.8
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 14th June 2006 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

05.PC.9
PROPOSED DEVELOPMENT BRIEF TO INFORM ANY PLANNING APPLICATION FOR DEVELOPMENT ON LAND AT HALL LANE, KETTERING (SITE OF THE CONVENT OF OUR LADY)

A report was submitted which:-

· summarised the outcome of the report to Planning Sub-Committee "A" of 3rd January 2006

· summarised the outcome of a public consultation exercise regarding the proposal, held on 24th and 25th February 2006

· summarised the proposals of revised draft Development Brief and issues arising

· recommended support, subject to amendments stated in the report to Committee being incorporated into the Development Brief.

Mr Brian Horseford and Ms Claire Baker addressed the Committee under the Council's Right to Speak Policy.

Councillor Malin, the Ward Councillor, also addressed the Committee.

It was noted that the purpose of the meeting was to approve the proposed development brief only and there would be a further opportunity for public consultation on any future planning application received.

The report was updated at the meeting in respect of further alterations to the proposed brief.  The report was also supplemented by a presentation by the Development Control Manager.

During debate on the proposed development brief it was recognised that the site represented a prime location in the town for a high quality development.  The following points were made during the debate:-

· Density should be nearer to 30 houses per hectare, rather than 40

· If flats were to be considered, architectural design should reflect features bequeathed in Bryn Cafod

· Buildings should be constructed of the highest quality materials

· Buildings should embrace the latest concepts in eco-management

· There should be a community benefit derived from the development

· The Chapel should be preserved and a Section 106 Agreement utilised to ensure community use, managed initially by Kettering Borough Council and then by a Board of Trustees

· Buildings of 2.5 storeys high should be included, to reflect the style of listed buildings on the site with dormers in the roof

· There should be adequate parking provision within the site in order to minimise impact on existing residents

· More work needed to be carried out on open space areas

· The pre-application consultation had been useful and should continue

· Traffic and access issues in Hall Lane and Northampton Road should be satisfactorily resolved as the roads in the area were already gridlocked during peak times

· The pond should be well managed under a Section 106 Agreement and health and safety issues should be paramount

· Education provision should be considered, especially as the schools in the area were already full and there was no secondary school nearby

· Access to healthcare (dentists, doctors and hospitals) should also be taken into account

· The access junction could be managed by a mini-roundabout, similar to Lake Avenue

· 20% affordable housing was considered to be insufficient in today's housing market.  

· A scale model, or three-dimensional computer-generated imaging, should be included of any proposed scheme 

During the above debate members stressed the importance of continuing public consultation on any proposals in relation to the site.

Prior to consideration of the recommendations, members of the public present at the meeting and the speakers were thanked for their attendance.

RESOLVED
that subject to the changes listed in the report and the update document, and to the following additional comments made at the meeting, the Development Brief be approved as the basis for any further detailed proposals that may come forward.


(i)
Improvements to parking provision and traffic management, particularly as there may be different parking needs for old and new buildings


(ii)
Seek to negotiate retention of the Chapel as a community building for the area and maintenance of open spaces and the pond through a Section 106 Agreement.


(iii)
A minimum target of 30% affordable housing should be included, subject to planning policy.


(iv)
There should be an increased level of eco-economy incorporated into building design.


(v)
There may be a need for off-site traffic management, to be secured through a Section 106 Agreement in consultation with the Highway Authority.


(vi)
Developers' thoughts should be sought on the possibility of retaining the dormitory block.


(vii)
A scale model, or three-dimensional computer generated imaging, should be included as part of any proposals.

(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.42 pm)

Signed ……………………………………………..

Chair

AI

Planning Committee No. 1
4.4.06


